Town of Haw River 

Town Council Meeting

Monday, July 12, 2010
The Town Council of the Town of Haw River held its Town Council Meeting on Monday, 
July 12, 2010 in the Haw River Municipal Building at 7:00 p.m.
Council Members Present: Mayor Buddy Boggs, Jeff Fogleman, Lee Lovette and Kelly Allen.

Council Member Absent: Ricky Honeycutt

Also Present: Manager Jeff Earp, Atty. Robert Jennings and Clerk Speicher.

Mayor Boggs called the meeting to order and gave the invocation at 7:00 p.m.

Consent Agenda
The Council reviewed the following items:

-Previous Meeting’s Minutes: June 7, 2010 and April 19, 2010.

-Review/Approve Budget Amendments:


A. 2010-3


B. 2010-4


C. 2010-5

Councilman Lovette made a motion to approve the Consent Agenda. Motion carried 4-0.
Old Business
7:04 p.m. Mayor Boggs asked Manager Earp to tell the audience what transpired at the June 24th Budget Meeting. Manager Earp explained that the Council chose to address the Budget concerns with the following basic proposals: cut departmental spending, cut Capital expenditures, $.03 increase in Fire Tax granted by the Alamance Co. Board of Commissioners, maintain $.45 Property Tax rate and use approximately $47,000 in Fund Balance. The new no-burn policy would be suspended for one year to save $17,000 in Capital costs for a leaf vacuum. Council also agreed to freeze the position of Public Works Director for six (6) months to realize $30,000 in savings and freeze a vacant patrol position for three (3) months.
7:08  p.m. Community Pride Committee program update and discussion of members and chairperson presented by Councilmember Allen: The Community Pride Committee has been formed and is working to come up with ideas for the program. Councilmember Allen asked the citizens to give positive suggestions for how the community could be improved. The committee members are Betty Ray, Chair, David Ray, Charlie Allen, and Charles Belcher. Chairperson Ray stated that the first project would be to improve the entrances to the Town with volunteer labor and donated plants. The committee is also looking for (monetary) donations. The award program will run from May to October and will include a Christmas lights award in December. The first award will be presented to Haw River Drug on Wednesday, July 14th at 6:00 p.m. Councilmember Fogleman made a motion to approve the Community Pride Award Program; motion carried 4-0.
7:14 p.m. Update and discussion of request from Mark Turner concerning water line to residence: Manager Earp reported that the Attorney has the Easement in-hand for the 15-ft alleyway owned by Cone Mills. The Easement has been recorded. Mr. Turner first requested the Council in November of 2009 to run his water line down the alleyway directly to his property, bypassing passage across the property of his neighbor. Manager Earp stated he received current pricing before the meeting and the line could be run for approximately $3,000. The Council requested Manager Earp to have the Attorney draw-up an agreement stating responsibility for any future repairs. Councilmember Lovette made a motion to run the water line up the 15-ft alleyway at the Town’s expense if the expenses came in line with the $3,000 estimate. Manager Earp stated he would come back to the Council if there was any significant difference in the price. Motion carried 4-0.
New Business
7:21 p.m. Consideration and discussion concerning a request from Alamance-Burlington School System concerning water bill for November 2009: Manager Earp explained that, while conducting an energy audit, the School System found a work order for a water line repair completed 11/10/2009. During this period, the school had a very high water bill. Manager Earp stated that he was bringing the request to the Council because it was outside the normal timeframe for credits. Councilmember Lovette made a motion to credit the School System for 50,000 gallons of sewage for a credit of $371.00; motion carried 3-1, Councilmember’s Lovette, Fogleman, Allen for and Mayor Boggs against.
7:27 p.m. Consideration and discussion regarding Town of Haw River Town Council Ethics Policy: Manager Earp stated the Haw River Ethics Policy was prepared using the UNC School of Government model. The model meets the requirements of the NC General Statute. Councilmember Allen made a motion to accept the Ethics Policy; motion carried 4-0.
Manager’s Update 7:30 p.m.
· Manager Earp stated that he will bring before the Council the recommendations of the Department Heads concerning updates to the Personnel Policy regarding retiree benefits. The Department Heads are concerned that the Town not lose the Retiree Health Insurance benefit as a recruiting tool. They did feel that the policy could be somewhat less generous by increasing the years of service/percentage paid amounts.
· The pet registration program will be ready to roll out on August 1st. Newspapers, the website and neighborhood flyer distribution will be used to contact residents. Residents will have 60 days for voluntary registration of their pets if they are in violation of the new Animal Ordinance. There will be no fee for registration. The Town staff will not be going door-to-door to look for violations; enforcement will be compliant-driven.
· Two technical corrections are necessary to the Privilege License Fee Schedule: Advertising should be “per sign/per annum”; restaurants should be half of the listed rate, or $42.50. Councilmember Lovette made a motion to approve the technical correction to the Fee Schedule; motion carried 4-0.
· Zipporah Yarborough has requested to extend the Civic Center hours to midnight on November 6, 2010 for a birthday party. She has the facility rented all day. Councilmember Fogleman made a motion to approve Ms. Yarborough’s request; motion carried 4-0.
Chief Felts requested the Council lift the hiring freeze for the vacant patrol position. He stated that four (4) officers have 14 days vacation scheduled for July; three (3) officers have 20 days scheduled for August. It is a hardship to staff the force adequately when the Department is down one man. Court dates and Grand Jury dates further complicate the staffing. Chief Felts stated he is concerned about both officer and citizen safety. The advertising, background check, testing and training requirements will by nature, extend the timeframe for filling the position up to two months. Also, savings will likely be realized by hiring the new officer below the pay rate of the officer who left. Councilmember Allen made a motion to lift the hiring freeze and start the process of hiring an officer as soon as possible; motion carried 4-0.
Open Forum 7:54 p.m. Mayor Boggs reminded the citizens of the new Open Forum Policy and sign-up sheets to address the Council.
Carol Jones, 620 Keck Road, stated that she is glad the Council lifted the hiring freeze on the Patrol position.

Announcements 

Sue Dayton of the Blue Ridge Environmental Defense League is conducting a public forum regarding the Stericycle Waste facility on July 13th in the Civic Center.
Rob Jennings stated that Attorney Davis has received a copy of the Jobe-Albright appeals brief.
8:00 p.m. Councilman Fogleman made a motion to adjourn. Motion carried 4-0.

___________________________________
__________________________________

Buddy E. Boggs, Mayor



Tammy W. Speicher, Town Clerk
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